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L ETTER  FROM  THE  CHAIR  
DR. WENDY KLIEWER 

Greetings from 806 W. Franklin St.! 

As I write this, we are wrapping up the spring se-
mester and looking forward to the summer term.  
As you will see in this newsletter, our department 
had another large group of graduates this May, in-
cluding 219 students who completed their B.S. de-
gree.  We continue to graduate the most students in 
the College of Humanities and Sciences as well as 
produce a significant percentage of the doctoral stu-
dents at VCU.  We are very proud of our graduates 
and look forward to continued interaction with 
them as alumni. 

We had several special events this semester related 
to our teaching mission.  On March 14, we hosted 
the sixth annual Brain Day, an event for local high 
school students enrolled in AP psychology and biol-
ogy courses.  A record number of students from 
four local high schools participated.  Additionally, 
we were pleased to host Dr. David Myers from 
Hope College, author of the textbook we use in our 
Introductory Psychology course, who lectured on 
the scientific pursuit of happiness (see page 3). 

High-quality research that engages the community is 
a hallmark of the psychology department.  An excel-
lent example of that is the work of Dr. Albert Far-
rell and the VCU Clark-Hill Institute for Positive 
Youth Development.  On Page 6, you can read 
about the large-scale, community-based project at 
the institute targeting youth violence.  The institute 
is one of only six Academic Centers of Excellence in 
youth violence prevention funded by the Centers for 

Disease Control and Preven-
tion and is the only location to 
have had continued funding 
for three rounds. 

As a department with a strong 
focus on doctoral education, it 
is not surprising that our graduate students also are 
engaged in high-quality research.  In this newsletter,  
we highlight a number of our students who received 
research scholarships or awards this year in recogni-
tion of the important work they are doing. 

Although the pace is a bit slower, our department 
remains quite active during the summer, teaching a 
total of 51 summer courses, engaging in research 
and preparing for the next academic year.  We are 
excited to welcome two new health psychology fac-
ulty to our department, Drs. Nao Hagiwara-
Livingston and Robin Everhart.  They will be joining 
us in the fall, and you will hear more about their 
work in our next issue. 

In the meantime, we really appreciate all of your 
updates!  It has been great to reconnect with many 
of you and learn about the exciting personal and 
professional developments in your lives.  Please con-
tinue to keep us informed by completing our alumni 
survey. 

Best wishes for a relaxing summer, and we hope to 
see you on campus sometime soon. 
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A MY  JEFFERS 

W INS   

R ESEARCH 

A WARDS  
Amy Jeffers, a doctoral 
student in the health psy-
chology program, was 
recognized for submitting 
an excellent abstract to 
the Society of Behavioral 
Medicine Conference. She 
received a Citation Ab-
stract award as well as a 
Meritorious Student 
award. The abstract was 
titled, "The misuse of 
prescription stimulants for 
weight loss, psychosocial 
variables, and eating disor-
der symptoms." The study 
examines the misuse of 
prescription stimulants, 
defined as those normally 
used to treat ADHD (e.g., 
Ritalin, Adderall), for the 
purpose of weight loss, 
the motivations behind it 
and how this use is related 
to various psychosocial 
variables and eating disor-
der symptoms.  

L ISTEN  TO   

V ICKY  SHIVY õS 

WRVA RADIO    

INTERVIEW  

 

CLICK  HERE ! 

Vicky Shivy, Ph.D., of 
the counseling psychology 
program, was interviewed 
by Jimmy Barrett of Rich-
mond's talk radio WRVA 
pertaining to two local 
workplace shootings that 
occurred in February. Shivy 
noted that these rare, but 
high-profile, events are 
traumatic for workplace 
witnesses and bystanders, 
who need time, support 
and a safe place to debrief. 
Workplace violence vio-
lates peoples' expectations 
about the safety of the 
workplace because it in-
volves rare events that are 
very difficult to predict. 

W ILLIAM  & M ARY  AND  

VCU C OLLEAGUES  SPEAK  

TO  CONGRESSIONAL     

SUBCOMMITTEE  ABOUT  

PULLER  V ETERANS     

B ENEFITS CLINIC     

 
View the full article. 
An excerpt: "Two members of the 
William & Mary Law School faculty, 
Patricia E. Roberts and Stacey-Rae 
Simcox, traveled to Washington on 
April 24 at the invitation of the Advisory 
Committee on Disability Compensation to brief its members on 
the work of William & Mary Law School's Lewis B. Puller, Jr. 
Veterans Benefits Clinic. Congress established this Advisory 
Committee in 2008 'to advise the [Veterans Administration] Sec-
retary with respect to the maintenance and periodic readjustment 
of the VA schedule for rating veteran disabilities.' The committee 
also heard from Dr. Leticia Flores of VCUõs Center for Psycho-
logical Services and Development, which works in tandem with 
the Puller Clinic to serve veterans. . . 'Since its inception, the 
Puller Clinic has trained nearly 100 law and psychology students 
in the intricacies of the benefit claims process,' Roberts said, 'and 
instilled in them a sense of responsibility for meeting the commit-
ment that our nation made to its veterans.' She noted that the 
partnership with the VCU Center for Psychological Services and 
Development allows the Puller Clinic to serve veterans holisti-
cally by addressing both their legal and psychological needs." 

Leticia Flores, Ph.D. 

Dr. Michael Southam-Gerow, of 
the clinical psychology program, will 
serve as an associate editor for the 
Journal of Clinical Child & Adoles-
cent Psychology, the official journal 
of the Society of Clinical Child & 

Adolescent Psychology (APA Division 
53), beginning in 2012.  

Fact :  At the recent graduate research symposium, Psychology student presentations ac-
counted for 80 percent of those from the College of Humanities and Sciences and for more 
than 40 percent of the total.  Congratulations to our productive and scholarly students! 

http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/health/index.shtml
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/health/index.shtml
http://www.1140wrva.com/player/?station=WRVA-AM&program_name=podcast&program_id=RMNPodcasts.xml&mid=21849129
http://www.1140wrva.com/player/?station=WRVA-AM&program_name=podcast&program_id=RMNPodcasts.xml&mid=21849129
http://www.1140wrva.com/player/?station=WRVA-AM&program_name=podcast&program_id=RMNPodcasts.xml&mid=21849129
http://www.1140wrva.com/player/?station=WRVA-AM&program_name=podcast&program_id=RMNPodcasts.xml&mid=21849129
http://www.1140wrva.com/player/?station=WRVA-AM&program_name=podcast&program_id=RMNPodcasts.xml&mid=21849129
http://www.1140wrva.com/player/?station=WRVA-AM&program_name=podcast&program_id=RMNPodcasts.xml&mid=21849129
http://law.wm.edu/news/stories/2012/law-faculty-brief-congressional-committee-on-clinics-work-with-veterans.php
http://law.wm.edu/academics/programs/jd/electives/clinics/veterans/index.php
http://law.wm.edu/academics/programs/jd/electives/clinics/veterans/index.php
http://www.has.vcu.edu/psy/cpsd/
http://www.has.vcu.edu/psy/cpsd/
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/people/southam-gerow.shtml
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/clinical/index.shtml
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Dorothy Fillmore, associate direc-
tor of academic operations in the 
Psychology Department, was 
awarded a faculty/administrator 
Burnside Watstein LGBT Award. 
The award is given annually by the 
LGBT subcommittee of VCU's Eq-
uity & Diversity Committee to indi-
viduals who enrich the community 

at VCU and make a significant difference in the lives of LGBT 
faculty, staff and students.  Donna Coghill of VCU Libraries 
was also awarded the faculty/administrator award, and Morgan 
Krug was given a student award.  The reception was held March 
29 at the Scott House.  VCU President Michael Rao, Ph.D., 
was in attendance and delivered words to honor the spirit of 
service exemplified by the three honorees.   

In her acceptance speech, Fillmore read ò10 Dorotheisms: a few 
things I have learned along the advocacy wayó and was gracious 
enough to share them here as well for our newsletter readers: 

1. It takes many hands to do this work, and we are blessed to 
have colleagues and allies all along the way.  Thank you for 
the bridges you are building and the incredible support you 
provide.   

2. Public displays of affection will change the world.  I really 
believe this.  So letõs get to it! 

3. Are we making room at the table?  Who is not there?  Who 
is not here?  Letõs make room. 

4. I have many blind spots.  While I may think that òDorothy 
Worldó is the way things should be; there are other 
òworldsó which have merit.   

5. The worst òismsó and òphobiasó are the ones I swallowed 
from the culture and my upbringing.  I sometimes need 
help in flushing these.   

6. The past is not the future.  Sometimes I get stuck here, but 
when I ask for help from my friends and colleagues at 
VCU, they are able to help me move forward. 

7. We need everybody ð we need the angry, creative, schol-
arly, dissenting, theatrical, in the closet, out of the closet, 
gay, straight, bi, trans, genderqueer.  There is not one way 
to do this work.  It is a rainbow flag, not a single colored 
flag. 

8. It is good to be outrageous.   

9. Do not wait for others to òget itó before you live your life.  
If I had waited for others òget it,ó I would still be waiting.    

10. Letõs continue to be tenacious and do the work.  The work 
of the VCU LGBT Subcommittee is to add gender identity 
and its expression to VCUõs non-discrimination policy; to 
find a way to fund a domestic partner benefit plan; to work 
to expand services for LGBT students through a resource 
center; to educate ourselves and others about ways to com-
bat bias and hate and about the ways oppression affects all 
of us.     

D OROTHY  FILLMORE  W INS  SERVICE  A WARD  

SPECIAL  V ISITOR : D AVID  MYERS, PH .D. 

In late March, David Myers, Ph.D., visited campus and gave a lecture to a crowd of 500 called, 
òThe Scientific Pursuit of Happiness.ó  It was quite a treat for the 101 students in attendance as they 
got to hear from the very author of their textbook!  While he was on campus, Myers also attended 
Ev Worthingtonõs Positive Psychology group to speak.  Psychology honored Myers, an avid basket-
ball fan, with a basketball signed by Coach Smart and the 2011-12 menõs basketball team.  A recep-
tion was held in his honor that was well attended by faculty members and graduate students.   

Myers is a professor of psychology at Hope College in Holland, Mich. His scientific writings, sup-
ported by National Science Foundation grants and fellowships, have appeared in three dozen aca-
demic periodicals, including Science, the American Scientist, the American Psychologist, and Psy-
chological Science.  His research and writings have been recognized by the Gordon Allport Prize, by 
an "honored scientist" award from the Federation of Associations in the Brain and Behavioral Sci-
ences, by the Award for Distinguished Service on Behalf of Personality-Social Psychology and by three honorary doctorates.  

From www.davidmyers.org 

PAGE 3 E-N EWSLETTER 

http://www.davidmyers.org/Brix?pageID=1
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/people/worthington.shtml
http://www.davidmyers.org/Brix?pageID=2
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Psi Chi Installation 2012 

Psi Chi is an international honor society for students of psychology. The VCU chapter, 
led by Geri Lotze, Ph.D., is over 50 years old.  Membership in Psi Chi lasts a lifetime! 
 
On March 31, 10 new members were inducted in a candle-lighting ceremony.  Friends 
and family were in attendance to honor this wonderful accomplishment. 
 
2012 Psi Chi inductees, left to right: Nia Tyree and  
Quandrea Harper (officers), Angela Carroll, Melanie Chastain, 
Kayla Faulkner, Kiana Hayes, Anna Ickes, Raymond Kyle, 
Trenice Morton, Tarsha Page Brown, Karen Rodriguez, Har-
jot Singh, and Candace Coates-Faircloth (president). 

Psychology wishes Edith Allin a fond farewell as she transi-
tions into a new position overseeing the fiscal and personnel 
operations for the departments of Chemistry and Forensic 
Science.  As manager of this new òservice centeró pilot 
model of fiscal operations, Allin will have the chance to 
build a model from the ground up that could have implica-
tions for the other departments in the College of Humanities 
and Sciences as well.  Edith has given her all to Psychology, 
and she leaves behind a legacy of integrity and responsibility 
in fiscal management.  Edith, thank you for all you gave to 
our department and best of luck in your new position! 

 

D R. BRUCE RYBARCZYK'S 

AND   

ANDREA SHAMASKINõS  

RESEARCH FEATURED IN  

N EW YORK T IMES  

 
An excerpt: "Just a decade ago, people 
65 and older were routinely rejected 
for heart transplants at all but a few 
institutions. But in 2006, the Interna-
tional Society for Heart and Lung 
Transplantation issued new guidelines 
saying that heart failure patients 
should be considered for transplants up 
to age 70. . . Another study in the 
journal, published earlier this year, 
found that heart transplant patients 60 
and older reported greater satisfaction 
with their quality of life, less stress and 
depression, and more compliance with 
follow-up medical regimens than 
younger patients. Older patients seem 
to be òa distinct groupó with more abil-
ity to handle the psychological after-
math of a transplant, said Bruce Ry-
barczyk of Virginia Commonwealth 
University and several co-authors. The 
study was based on survey responses 
from 555 transplant patients at four 
medical centers."  

Click here for more details about 
the study.  

http://www.psichi.org/
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/undergraduate/psichi/index.shtml
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/people/lotze.shtml
http://www.jhltonline.org/article/PIIS1053249806004608/fulltext
http://www.jhltonline.org/article/PIIS1053249806004608/fulltext
http://www.jhltonline.org/article/PIIS1053249806004608/fulltext
http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S105324981101240X
http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S105324981101240X
http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S105324981101240X
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/people/rybarczyk.shtml
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/people/rybarczyk.shtml
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/research/newfindings.shtml#heart
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/research/newfindings.shtml#heart
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AL FARRELLõS AND  KELLY PUGHõS RESEARCH  

FEATURED IN  PREVENTION ACTION  
View the article featuring their research. 

An excerpt: What are the pathways that link maternal depression to adolescent 
aggression? . . . The findings suggest that maternal depression can influence both 
parenting practices and family functioning in ways that contribute to teenage ag-
gression. However, depressed mothers, rather than having a distorted view of their 
adolescents' aggression, were found to be more accurate in their views than less 
depressed mothers. . . . In contrast to the many previous studies that have included 
predominantly Caucasian families with higher levels of economic status, this study 
used a high-risk, predominantly minority sample of 

adolescents from families 
with a diverse range of so-
cioeconomic backgrounds. 
This focus is appropriate 
because research has found 
high rates of depression 
among minorities and low-
income families that place 
children at a higher risk for 
negative outcomes." 

D ANA  ANDREWS JOINS 

SHAKA , BASKETBALL T EAM,  

GOVERNOR AT  LOCAL  

SCHOOL  

Read Gov. McDonnellõs press re-
lease. 

View the news clip.  

In her day job, Dana Andrews, M.P.A., is 
the assistant director of research operations 
and school project coordinator for VCUõs 
Clark-Hill Institute for Positive Develop-
ment (housed in Psychology).  In her spare 
time, she enjoys being a member of John 
McGuireõs SEAL Team Physical Training.  
Andrews and her fellow SEAL Team mem-
bers recently enjoyed partnering up with 
Gov. Bob McDonnell and the VCU menõs 
basketball team to promote hard work, 
team building and fitness in body and mind 
at Overby-Sheppard Elementary School in 
Richmond.  òI got picked up in the air by 
basketball players to demonstrate an activ-
ity,ó Andrews says.  òLetõs just say that was 
the highlight of my year!ó   

Head menõs basketball coach Shaka Smart is on the left; freshman guard Treveon 
Graham is back left; Andrews is in the right middle helping lift student Khalil Tay-
lor, 11, in a character-building activity.  Photo by P. Kevin Morley/Times-Dispatch  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

T OM  EISSENBERG' S  

H OOKAH  SMOKING  R ESEARCH  

FEATURED  IN  USA T ODAY   

 

CLICK HERE TO  READ  

THE ARTICLE. 
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http://www.preventionaction.org/prevention-news/how-can-mother-s-depression-help-explain-her-teen-s-aggression/5700
http://www.governor.virginia.gov/news/viewRelease.cfm?id=1220
http://www.governor.virginia.gov/news/viewRelease.cfm?id=1220
http://wtvr.com/2012/04/23/gov-mcdonnell-and-coach-smart-team-up-for-kids/
http://www.clarkhill.vcu.edu/index.html
http://www.clarkhill.vcu.edu/index.html
http://www.clarkhill.vcu.edu/index.html
http://sealteampt.com/
http://www.vcuathletics.com/sports/mbkb/index
http://www.vcuathletics.com/sports/mbkb/index
http://www.vcuathletics.com/information/directory/bios/Smart_Shaka
http://www.vcuathletics.com/sports/mbkb/2011-12/bios/TreveonGraham
http://www.vcuathletics.com/sports/mbkb/2011-12/bios/TreveonGraham
http://www.usatoday.com/news/health/healthcare/health/healthcare/prevention/story/2012-01-02/Hookah-water-pipes-can-increase-carbon-monoxide-risk/52336144/1
http://www.usatoday.com/news/health/healthcare/health/healthcare/prevention/story/2012-01-02/Hookah-water-pipes-can-increase-carbon-monoxide-risk/52336144/1


 

 

 

 

 

 

      
In September 2010, the VCU Clark-Hill Institute for Positive 
Youth Development received a five-year grant of $6.5 million 
from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention to sup-
port its continuing efforts to develop programs for youth that 
promote their positive development and reduce involvement in 
problem behaviors such as violence and bullying. Youth vio-
lence represents a serious public health issue in terms of the 
prevalence of violence-related injuries and other negative ef-
fects. The CDC has assumed a leadership role in addressing 
youth violence in the U.S. based on their successful application 
of a public health approach to addressing other health-related 
issues. Part of its effort involves the funding of Academic Cen-
ters of Excellence in Youth Violence Prevention (ACE). The 
CDC currently funds six such centers across the country. VCU 
is the only university that has been continuously funded as an 
ACE since the inception of this program in 2000. 

The Clark-Hill Institute was formally established in 2005. The 
institute was named in honor of two former VCU faculty mem-
bers ð John P. Hill, whose model for adolescent development 
continues to serve as a framework for the field, and Maxine 
Clark, who conducted important work on the development of 
minority youth. The instituteõs mission is to empower youth, 
schools, families and other stakeholders to promote the healthy, 
safe and positive development of youth in the Richmond com-
munity from early adolescence through young adulthood. In 
addition to its research agenda, it provides training opportuni-
ties in applied community-based research for graduate students 
and postdoctoral fellows. 

The institute has its roots in a collaboration between Dr. Albert 
Farrell and several community partners to develop effective 
violence-prevention programs for middle school students that 
began in 1992. This work has been continuously funded by 
CDC for nearly 20 years through six cooperative agreements. 
One recently completed project, the Multisite Violence Pre-
vention Project, involved a collaboration among VCU, Duke 
University, the University of Georgia and the University of Illi-
nois at Chicago. The seven-year, multisite study involved ran-
dom assignment of 37 middle schools across             

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

the four sites to determine the impact of two approaches to 
youth violence on school-level changes. 

Although housed in the Department of Psychology for adminis-
trative purposes, the institute fosters collaborations among fac-
ulty across the university including the departments of African 
American Studies, Education, Epidemiology and Community 
Health, Government and Public Affairs, Nursing, Psychology, 
Psychiatry and Social Work.  In addition to the current CDC 
project, it is also implementing an evaluation of an expressive 
writing intervention to reduce trauma among youth exposed to 
community violence being led by Dr. Wendy Kliewer with 
funding from NIMH, and a project to evaluate an effective 
school-based violence prevention program being led by Dr. 
Terri Sullivan with funding from the Institute of Education Sci-
ences.  

The current CDC-funded project is a large-scale study to evalu-
ate the community-level impact of a comprehensive prevention 
approach that combines evidence-based school, family and com-
munity interventions for middle school-aged youth. The team 
of researchers led by Dr. Farrell includes Drs. Kevin Allison, 
Rose Corona, Wendy Kliewer, Saba Masho, Terri Sullivan and 
Kevin Sutherland. The focus of the project is on three Rich-
mond communities defined by middle school attendance zones. 
The project uses an innovative design that represents the appli-
cation of a multiple-baseline design. Such designs are typically 
used to evaluate the impact of an intervention on an individual. 
In this case the individual represents a community. Community-
level impact will be evaluated based on community-level indica-
tors, such as the number of ambulance calls and visits to the 
emergency room for violence-related injuries. More positive 
benefits of the intervention such as improving the social climate 
within schools will also be examined. If successful, this ap-
proach could provide a model that could be applied in other 
communities across the country.       

 

Al Farrell, Ph.D., is professor of psychology and director of the        
Institute.  See òSpotlight on the Directoró on next page. 

T HE  VCU C LARK -H ILL  I NSTITUTE  FOR   

POSITIVE  Y OUTH  D EVELOPMENT   
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The research team from left to right: Albert Farrell, Ph.D.; Kevin Allison, Ph.D.; Rosalie Corona, Ph.D.; Wendy Kliewer, Ph.D.; Saba 
Masho, M.D., M.P.H, Dr.P.H.H.; Kevin Sutherland, Ph.D; and Terri Sullivan, Ph.D.   

http://www.clarkhill.vcu.edu/
http://www.clarkhill.vcu.edu/
http://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/ace/
http://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/ace/
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/people/farrell.shtml
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/people/farrell.shtml
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/people/kliewer.shtml
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/people/sullivan.shtml
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/people/sullivan.shtml
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/people/farrell.shtml
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/people/allison.shtml
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/people/corona.shtml
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/people/kliewer.shtml
http://www.epidemiology.vcu.edu/directory/faculty/detail.html?ID=822
http://www.psychology.vcu.edu/people/sullivan.shtml
http://www.soe.vcu.edu/faculty_n_staff/facpages/ksutherland.html


Albert D. Farrell, Ph.D., is professor of psychology at VCU and 
the director of the VCU Clark-Hill Institute for Positive Youth 
Development. Farrell received his Ph.D. in clinical psychology 
from Purdue University, with a minor in quantitative methods, 
and completed his clinical internship at Brown University. He 
has been on the faculty at VCU since 1980. In 1992, he became 
involved in assisting a collaboration of city agencies in their 
evaluation of a violence prevention program. That collaboration 
led to a series of projects focused on the application of an action-
research model to develop and evaluate the effectiveness of pre-
vention programs for high risk adolescents. This work has been 
continuously funded by the Centers 
for Disease Control since 1993 
through a series of six cooperative 
agreements. These included his 
involvement as one of the four prin-
cipal investigators for the CDC-
funded Multi-site Violence Preven-
tion Project that involved the ran-
dom assignment of 37 schools 
across four sites to school-level 
intervention conditions. Additional 
support for his work has been pro-
vided by the U.S. Department of 
Education, and National Institute of 
Child Health and Human Develop-
ment.  

Farrell has a particular interest in 
identifying factors that promote the 
positive development of youth in 
high-risk environments (e.g., those 
exposed to community violence). 
This is reflected in a series of quali-
tative and quantitative studies designed to improve the under-
standing of risk and protective factors related to aggression and 
other problem behaviors in adolescence. In 2001, he founded 
the VCU Center for Promotion of Positive Youth Development 
to promote collaborations among faculty involved in developing 
programs for urban adolescents. In 2005, this center merged 
with an ACE developing center initially funded by CDC in 
2000, was renamed the VCU Clark-Hill Institute for Positive 
Youth Development and has been funded as an ACE since 2005.  
òACEó refers to the CDCõs Adverse Childhood Experiences 
studyñone of the largest investigations undertaken to date to 
examine the adult health outcomes of those exposed to maltreat-
ment as youth. This has provided opportunities for collabora-
tions among faculty from different departments within VCU 

which have led to col-
laborative research 
projects funded by the 
Institute of Education Sciences, the National Institute on Drug 
Abuse and the National Institute of Mental Health. It has also 
provided numerous training opportunities for doctoral students 
and postdoctoral fellows. It has also fostered collaborations with 
CDC researchers and faculty from other ACEs as exemplified in 
a recently completed cooperative agreement for secondary 
analysis of data from the Multi-Site Violence Prevention Project 
with faculty from the University of Chicago ACE (i.e., David 

Henry, Michael Schoeny and Pat 
Tolan). 

Farrell has published more than 100 
articles and book chapters. He is a 
licensed clinical psychologist and a 
fellow of the American Psychologi-
cal Association. He has served on 
several national task forces related 
to youth violence and on grant re-
view panels for CDC, NIMH and 
IES. Farrell also serves on the edito-
rial boards of several scientific jour-
nals and recently completed a term 
as associate editor for the Journal of 
Consulting and Clinical Psychology. 
He has a particular interest in meth-
odological issues. He taught the 
core graduate course in statistics for 
our department for 20 years and has 
taught an advanced seminar in clini-
cal research methods for the past 30 
years. 

Farrell grew up outside Detroit where his father was a police 
lieutenant.  He is the first generation in his family to attend col-
lege.   To pay his tuition, he worked summers in a steel mill in 
Detroit and played drums in a band that played at bars and fra-
ternity parties.  He has been married for 18 years and has three 
daughters, a stepdaughter and four grandchildren.  He and his 
wife are very active bicyclists and ride several times a week with 
a local bike club. They ride their own òsingleó bikes but also ride 
together on a tandem bicycle. They take annual cycling vacations 
with a group of friends who also ride tandem bicycles. Their 
bicycling trips have taken them to California, Michigan, New 
York, Ohio, Vermont, Nova Scotia, the Netherlands and Bel-
gium. 

T HE  VCU C LARK -H ILL  I NSTITUTE  FOR   

POSITIVE  Y OUTH  D EVELOPMENT :  

SPOTLIGHT  ON  THE D IRECTOR  

Al and Lois Farrell on a biking tour of Sedona valley last summer.  
Al says they are so happy in this picture because they are on flat 
land after just having biked over the coastal mountain range! 
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Spring break is typically a quiet time on college campuses. 

Not so at VCU where 275 Henrico County high school ad-
vanced placement students and their teachers attended the 
sixth annual Brain Day conference on March 14.  

Brain Day is a neuroscience initiative held in connection with 
National Brain Awareness Week, which took place March 11-
17. The conference is a joint initiative between the VCU Psy-
chology Department and Henrico County Public Schools and 
is directed by Joseph H. Porter, Ph.D., professor of psychol-
ogy and director of the biological psychology program, and 
Tim Donahue, a graduate student.  

òWe want the students to come away from this experience 
with a good appreciation for how important the brain is to 
human function,ó Porter said. òI also see this as a recruitment 
tool for VCU.  They are juniors and sophomores, who may 
not have decided yet on a college.  It would be fantastic to 
have some of these best and brightest students come to VCU.ó 

The conference featured guest speakers on topics related to 
the brain and behavior as well as a poster session in which stu-
dents presented posters 
and interactive activities 
on a wide range of issues 
relating to the neurologi-
cal and biological basis of 
human behavior.  

David Cifu,  M.D., pro-
fessor and chair of the 
department of physical 
medicine and rehabilita-
tion, VCU School of 
Medicine, and national 
director for the U.S. De-
partment of Veterans Af-
fairs' Physical Medicine & 
Rehabilitation Program, 
delivered a presentation 
titled, òThe Miracle of 
Gabrielle Giffords: Un-
derstanding How the 
Brain Rehabilitates.ó  

Alex Meredith, Ph.D., 
professor of anatomy and neurobiology, VCU School of Medi-
cine, delivered a presentation titled, òWhat is ôrealityõ to the 
brain?ó 

òWeõre trying to give the students an outstanding learning 
experience,ó Donahue said. òThese disciplines (psychology and 
biology) are not as separate as you think they are. The students 
are getting a better idea of how the brain processes thought 

and language and percep-
tion.ó 

The conference was in-
stituted to provide ad-
vanced placement psy-
chology students with an 
academic experience 
highlighting the intersec-
tion of research in neuro-
science and psychology. 

Attending this year were 
AP psychology students 
from Hermitage, Mills 
Godwin and Douglas 
Freeman. Students in the 
biological psychology 
VCU dual-enrollment 
course at the Maggie L. 
Walker Governor's 
School also attended. 

 

           Mike Porter 
         VCU Communications and Public Relations 
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These students learned that giving each other a òhigh fiveó was more difficult 
when goggles distort perception. 

Photos by Mike Porter, VCU Office of Communications and Public Relations. 

Which playing card is larger? They are actually both the same size but 
this research project on optical illusions shows how issues such as 
light and shadow, texture gradient, linear perspective and relative 

size can create a perception that the card on the left is larger. 

Courtesy of VCU News Center 

http://www.news.vcu.edu/Default.aspx


CPSD CORNER    

N EWLY AWARDED  

COMMUNITY  ENGAGEMENT GRANT  

Article by CPSD Director, Leticia Flores, Ph.D. 

Welcome, Jelly Bean!. 

On April 26, 2012, the VCU Council for Community Engage-
ment awarded about $17,000 to psychiatry's Center for Human 
Animal Interaction, Virginia Treatment Center for Children, 
psychology's Center for Psychological Services and Develop-
ment and the Faison School for their project, "Animal Assisted 
Therapy for Children with Autism." The funding will 
be available about July 1, 2012, and lasts for one year.   

According to the grant proposal, VCU psychology graduate 
students and medical students will have an opportunity to ob-
serve animal-assisted therapy sessions with Faison students, 
assist with the collection of observational data during sessions, 
become familiar with the special educational needs of children 
with Autism Spectrum Disorder and learn skills involved with 
the delivery of AAT with special needs students. Through their 
project experiences, the collaborative team anticipates that 
VCU students will gain knowledge and skills related to AAT 
and community-based instruction for children with ASDs as 
well as appreciation for the value of community partnerships 
and engagement. The Faison School will gain a needed commu-
nity-based complementary approach, known to be attractive to 
its students to facilitate goal achievement. Guidelines for the 
use of AAT in programs for children with ASDs will be made 
available to the greater Richmond community through agreed 
upon dissemination by Commonwealth Autism Services and the 
Autism Society, Central Virginia. These organizations provided 
valuable letters of support for the proposal. 

This project aligns primarily with VCUõs Quest for Distinction 

goal III.B.: òIncreasing interdiscipli-
nary/interprofessional scholarship 
and practice focused in areas of pub-
lic healthó by focusing on interdisci-
plinary collaboration to develop and 
evaluate a model for incorporating 
AAT into individualized educational 
plans for children with ASD and goal II.B.: òThrough our stu-
dent participants, grow the next generation of researchers and 
scholars who will focus on the discovery of new knowledge and 
the advancement of clinical applications,ó such as AAT. 

In September 2013, a final written report is due to the Council 
for Community Engagement to report on the findings and fu-
ture directions of the project.  All groups are optimistic that 
this collaborative venture will blossom into addi-
tional opportunities for working together and possibly using 
therapy animals for different populations, such as children with 
ADHD and veterans with anxiety-related disorders.  

And, of course, everyone at the CPSD is eagerly anticipating 
the arrival of their canine guest therapist, Jelly Bean. Jelly Bean 
has already visited the CPSD and can rest easy, knowing that 
there will be plenty of doggy treats available after a day's work. 
 
Leticia Flores, Ph.D., is director of the CPSD and an assistant director 
in the clinical and counseling programs. 

Q: My 11-year old son recently told me that a boy at his bus stop said, "Shut up or 
I'll cut you!" to him and another friend. According to my son, this particular boy 
has been increasingly bullyish as the school year has gone by. Is this cause for con-
cern? Or just boys being boys?  

A: Good for your son to bring this up with you, an adult he obviously believes will help him out with 
a potentially scary and confusing event. While boys (and girls) can often engage in social and behav-
ioral aggression at school and in their other social circles, this kind of comment is still cause for con-

cern. Even if there were no real, concrete threat of a weapon present, the level of aggression being expressed indicates that the 
child making the statement is feeling pretty frustrated and angry, and this might be the most effective way he knows to express his 
feelings.  Unfortunately, this kind of behavior usually breeds uglier behavior and could result in someone getting hurt. 

This is probably something that you would tell your son's teacher or the school principal about.  Especially if there has been escala-
tion in this child's aggression, there could be something that has occurred or is still occurring in the boy's life that is creating in-
creased anger, frustration and aggression.  The boy making threats might need the chance to speak with another responsible adult 
with his best interests and the interests of other children in mind about what might be troubling him. 

And encourage your son to keep you in mind should something upsetting happen again.  Oftentimes, kids might avoid telling their 
parents when something or someone at school is bothering them, for fear of being called a "tattle-tale" or  backlash by other stu-
dents.  If a child can feel he can go to an adult for help, he can avoid small problems turning into big ones.        Leticia Flores, Ph.D. 
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1990S 

Sandy Goolsby (B.S. ô91) received her 
master's degree from the VCUõs School 
of Social Work in 1995.  In 1998, she 
obtained her LCSW and began work for 
The Center for Child and Family Ser-
vices.  Currently, she is the program 
manager/clinical supervisor for the cen-
terõs Mental Health Support Services in 
Richmond.  She has one grown son, still 
loves learning and enjoys an ongoing 
connection with VCU. 

Dr. Kristin Perrone McGovern 
(Ph.D. õ98)  is a tenured, full professor 
in the Department of Counseling Psy-
chology and Guidance Services at Ball 
State University.  She is married with 7-
year-old twins (a boy and a girl). 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

2000 S 

After graduating from VCU, Dr. Gene-
vieve Smith Bohac (B.S. ô01) went on 
to Arizona State University where she 
obtained two master's degrees and a doc-
torate in Educational Psychology.  She is 
currently working as a school psycholo-
gist in the Paradise Valley Unified School 
District in Phoenix, Ariz.  She has a hus-
band, Brandon, and a 2-year-old daugh-
ter, Seton.  She loved her time at VCU 
and is still in touch with many of her 
Alpha Gamma Delta sorority sisters. 

Oscar Holmes IV (B.S. ô02) is cur-
rently working on his PhD in Manage-
ment/Organizational Behavior at the 
Culverhouse College of Business Admini-
stration at The University of Alabama.  
His dissertation examines the psychologi-
cal process through which people use 
justifications to discriminate in personnel 
situations.  He recently published a book 
chapter titled, "Hazing and Pledging in 
Alpha Phi Alpha: An Organizational Be-
havior Perspective" ("Alpha Phi Alpha: A 
Legacy of Greatness, The Demands for 
Transcendence," University Press of 

Kentucky).  His research examines how 
organizations can mitigate conflict and 
foster more supportive work environ-
ments. 

Dr. Alyssa Hershberger Ward 
(Ph.D. ô07) lives in Los Angeles with her 
husband, Geoffrey.  They are expecting 
their first child in September.  She is the 
co-director of the Child STEPs commu-
nity-based clinical trial testing modular 
treatment for childhood anxiety, depres-
sion, disruptive behavior and trauma.  
She is also the training director for Prac-
ticewise and has trained more than 1,000 
therapists nationwide in the Managing 
and Adapting Practice (MAP) system of 
evidence-based care. 

 

A LUMNI  U PDATES    W HATõSYOUR U PDATE?  CLICK HERE  

Hope in the Cities and the Virginia 
Center for Inclusive Communities 
held a community convocation 
May 18 in the student commons that fo-
cused on the work being done to address 
the causes and impacts of poverty within 
the Metropolitan Richmond region. Bonnie 
Dowdy, Ph.D., (Ph.D. ô94), of the devel-
opmental program, presented findings 
from surveys that were completed by more 
than 650 participants who had attended 
facilitated discussions on the topic, 
"Unpacking the Census: Differences in 
Poverty Across Race, Class and Jurisdiction 
in the Metro Region" over the past year.   

Dowdy and VCU undergraduate 
psychology student Chelsea Wil-
kinson spent a week working to-

gether running the analyses needed for this 
presentation. Panel and group discussions 
about possible future steps needed to make 
changes in patterns of poverty in the Rich-
mond area followed. Other speakers in-
cluded Mayor Dwight Jones and John Moe-
ser, Ph.D., emeriti faculty member of the L. 
Douglas Wilder School of Government and 
Public Affairs. 
   
          
         Chelsea Wilkinson (Class of 2013) 
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